S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 8th June 2016 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1. To Elect a Chairman for the Ensuing Year: Mr Narborough asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Scales proposed that Mr Mike Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Mr D Price, Rev D Tate and Mrs T Banks
3.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 2nd March 2016:  Mr Narborough proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
4.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present. 

6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update: Mr Narborough explained that he and Mrs Kirby had recently carried out an Allotment Inspection. He said that one particular plot had become untidy and a number of complaints had been received.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that the Allotment Tenant had been written to on a number of occasions, and subsequently had been given Notice to Quit.

Mr Narborough explained that there are currently three vacant plots and confirmed that there is no one on the Waiting List at present.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding Allotment Plot 1, which is situated under a large oak tree near to the flat roof houses.

He said that due to shading/tree roots, very little is able to grow on the plot and the Parish Council has struggled to rent it out.

Mr Narborough suggested that an idea may be to offer half the Allotment Plot to a neighbouring Tenant at no charge and then to use the other half as extension to the Car Parking area. Members agreed that this was a good idea.

Fencing in the Western Corner: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the back boundary footpath, he said that three quarters of the path was clear and had been cut back by CGM Ltd, however the footpath behind the corner plot 1C is heavily overgrown by nettles.

In addition to this Muntjac deer have been seen entering the Allotments at this point.

Mr Narborough suggested that if a length of fencing was put up behind Plot 1C, this would alleviate the problem.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the overgrowth and said that she would contact CGM Ltd and ask them to ensure that the footpath is cut back right to the end of the Allotments.

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a piece of fence to be erected behind Plot 1C; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Car Park: Mr Narborough informed members that a complaint had been received from an Allotment Tenant regarding Pot Holes at the main Car Park.

He explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted Garrod Groundworks Ltd for a quote to lay 9 tonne of crushed stone at the area to alleviate the problem.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the quote received was for £540.00 plus VAT.

Mr Narborough explained that following his recent inspection, it was found that the Pot Holes were no longer there and had possibly been filled by an Allotment Tenant.

Members agreed that the work was no longer necessary.

Front Entrance / Car Park at Plot 1: Mr Narborough explained that during the recent inspection, it was found that the entrance to the Allotments was quite uneven and would benefit from being levelled in some areas and some new stone laid in other areas.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quotes from Garrod Groundworks Ltd. He said that a further quote is currently being obtained. 
Finally Mr Narborough informed members that the flat roofed house next to the Allotments had recently carried out some tree work and had left a large trade sack full of debris/clippings on the Allotments.

Mr Narborough explained that he had visited the resident and asked if it could be removed.

Members agreed that the Parish Council should send a formal letter to the resident asking for the trade sack to be removed.

Village Hall:  
Survey: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that in conclusion; the building is structurally sound and in good order. Maintenance work that has been carried out since the previous visit is well done and will help preserve the integrity of the building. He confirmed from the report that the property does not require any major structural works carried out and requires no more than general ongoing maintenance.

Mr Hofmeister noted that on Page 4 of the Report, it was said that the roof extension is finished off with engineering bricks at the ridge line, just below this ridge some bricks are showing signs of weathering.
Comment was made that money should be allowed in the budget to have coping stones laid in that section as in other areas. Members agreed that this was a good idea.
Disabled Toilet Window Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Matt Sturgeon had been to look at the Village Hall with a view to submitting plans to the Borough Council for the insertion of a new window into the Disabled Toilet.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Sturgeon kindly produces plans for the Parish Council at no charge.

She said she would speak to Mr Sturgeon, in a hope that the plans can be submitted in time for the work to be carried out during the summer holidays.

Quote for New Door: Mr Narborough explained that the Village Hall entrance door has been problematic for quite some time.

He said that the Village Hall Caretaker has contacted Mr David Easy several times for it to be repaired however confirmed that it is now beyond repair and needs to be replaced.

Mr Narborough said that Mr Easy had provided a quote of £765.00 to supply and install a new UPVC double glazed door.
After discussion, M Narborough proposed that the Village Hall door should be replaced and that the Parish Council should ask Mr Easy to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour. 
Drain Cover: Mr Williamson spoke regarding the drain cover near to the large Trade Bins at the Village Hall.

He said that he was concerned that the cover is quite thin and felt that if the tractor was to accidently run over it, damage could be caused to the vehicle.

After discussion, Mr Narborough kindly offered to investigate the matter and obtain a quote for a new steel drain cover.

Food Hygiene Rating: The Village Hall has been awarded a 5 Star Food Hygiene Rating.
The Green:  

Repairs to the Road across the Green (A Garrod Quote): Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated quote from Garrod Groundworks Ltd to repair the Pot Holes on the roadway across the Green, (£145.00).

He said that following discussions with a resident who lives at the cottages on the Green it was felt that the work is unnecessary at present.

Members agreed that the Parish Council should monitor the situation.

Man on the Green: Mrs Cornwell informed members that some concerns had been received regarding the man who is currently camping on the Green.

It was said that he has been heard shouting quite aggressively and has been seen waving his arms at imaginary people.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had reported the matter to the Police, who have confirmed that they have no jurisdiction to move him on and that the problem is a civil matter.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had also been in touch with the Borough Council who has been unable to offer advice regarding the situation.

Mrs Albinson informed members that Rev James Nash had been to see the man; she said that he speaks good English and has indicated to Rev Nash that he is only staying in South Wootton for a few weeks. She said that after that time he intends to move on.

Parish Office: 
Survey: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that in conclusion; the building is in good order and structurally sound, it requires only ongoing maintenance to preserve the integrity of the structure.

Mr Narborough referred to Page 5 of the Report and said that inspection within the loft space had found the under felt over the toilet to have been cut for a pipe to pass through. 

It was said that this looks as if the cut has been done incorrectly as the pipe passes through the roof in a different location.
Mr Narborough explained that the cut is directly over the stain in the ceiling below and it is recommended within the Report that this is repaired to prevent future damp penetration.

Members agreed that the Parish Council should ask Jarvis Roofing for advice regarding the matter. 
Cemetery:
Quote for the refurbishment of the Cemetery Gates: Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quote from Hodgsons Forge. He said that the quote of £850.00 +VAT was for the refurbishment of the two Cemetery Gates.
He explained that the gates would be removed and returned to the Hodgson Forge workshop where they would be sand-blasted, galvanised, finished in black paint and then returned to the South Wootton Cemetery for re-fitting.

Mr Narborough said that out of interest he had asked Hodgsons Forge how much a brand new set of gates would be. He was given an estimate of between £1,600 and £1,800, however he was told that the gates once refurbished would be as good as new and purchasing brand new gates was not necessary.

After further discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council ask Hodgsons Forge to refurbish the Cemetery Gates at a cost of £850.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Open Spaces:

Replacement Dog Waste Bin at the Pond: Mrs Cornwell explained that the Dog Waste Bin at the entrance to the Pond is badly damaged and is in need of replacement. 

She explained that the cost of a new Dog Waste Bin would be approximately £150.00.

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a replacement Dog Waste Bin to be sited at the entrance to the Pond; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
(It was agreed that relocation of the bin to a more discreet position would be looked into).
New Dog Waste Bin at Langley Road / Stody Drive:  Both Mr Williamson and Mr Scales enquired about the possible siting of a Dog Waste Bin at Langley Road / Stody Drive.

They reported that whilst carrying out the bin emptying duties it had been found that people are depositing large amounts of Dog Waste in the Langley Road Bus Shelter bins as no other provision is available.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the matter had been raised in the past; however after consultation with the residents of Stody Drive, the residents had been opposed to the idea.
Mrs Cornwell agreed to look at the previous information, with a view to raising the matter again.

Request for a new Litter Bin – Sandy Lane: Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received from a resident for a new Litter Bin to be sited at Sandy Lane.

It was explained that the resident regularly picks up litter left behind in Reffley Woods by youths using the area and she feels that a Litter Bin would be beneficial.

Members discussed the matter and commented that South Wootton currently has 23 Litter Bins; it was felt that this number should be adequate. Concerns were also made that a Litter Bin sited at Reffley Woods could become a target for vandalism.

Mr Narborough proposed that a new litter bin for Sandy Lane should not be purchased; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour. 
Parish Handyman: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the position of Parish Handyman and said that since redundancy of the post in February 2016, the Parish Council had managed to get by.

He felt however that due to the number of small jobs which arise on a regular basis, a part time Handyman is required.
Mrs Gotts added that volunteers are regularly being sought to carry out the work of a Handyman, she felt that this situation is not right.
Mr Hofmeister suggested that if a part time Handyman is employed, perhaps the hours of employment could be tailored to the time of year and work load.
Mr Scales said that the matter needs to be thought about.

After further discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Assets Committee believes that the Parish Council needs to employ a Parish Handyman; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Wootton Park:
Weekly Play Equipment Inspection: Mrs Cornwell explained that an issue had arisen regarding the Weekly Play Equipment Inspection.

She said that since the redundancy of the Parish Handyman role, the weekly Play Equipment Inspection had not been carried out.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had obtained a quote for £25.00 per week from CGM Ltd to carry out the Weekly Inspections.

She explained that CGM Ltd will provide a weekly report, highlighting any defects, along with a quote to rectify the problems.

Mrs Cornwell stated that an alternative option would be for a member of North Wootton Parish Council and a member of South Wootton Parish Council to attend a course and carry out a weekly inspection together.

She said that the Borough Council would then carry out a Monthly Professional Inspection.

Members were concerned and unhappy about this idea and felt that there would be an element of risk involved.

After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that until a new Parish Handyman is employed, the Parish Council should ask CGM Ltd to carry out the Weekly Play Equipment Inspections; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Update:  Mrs Gotts confirmed that the Chairman of Wootton Park, Mr Will Border has been carrying out lots of clearing up at Wootton Park.

She explained that he has arranged a “Green Gym” made up of a party of volunteers to get together to carry out general clearing up and hedge trimming  whilst getting fit.

She said that the next meeting would be taking place on Thursday 9th June 2016 between 5.00pm and 7.00pm.

Mrs Gotts reported that sadly some of the Bird Boxes at the Pond area have been vandalised.  She said that Mr Nolan Mills is looking into erecting these in a higher position.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that Kate Dougan from the Norfolk Coast Partnership had entered the Pond Project for a Community Biodiversity Award.

It was said that this had been successful and an award will be made to South Wootton Parish Council at an Awards evening on Tuesday 19th July 2016 at 6pm at the Abbey Conference Centre in Norwich.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the next Wootton Park Association meeting would be held in June 2016.

Finally it was said that the Quiz night at the Village Hall had raised £325.00 and a “200 Club” is being looked into to raise additional funds to enable the Wootton Park Association to become more independent.

SWiB:  
Update: Mrs Gotts stated that most of the planting has been done and the Hanging Baskets are all ready for hanging.

She informed members that the Anglia in Bloom judges are expected to arrive on Wednesday 6th July 2016 at 2.00pm.

Mr Gotts reported that the tombola stall at the Craft and Plant Fair on 24th May 2016 had raised £180.00.

She said that South Wootton in Bloom will also be having a stall at the South Wootton Fete on 11th June 2016.

Finally, Mrs Gotts reported that the Open Gardens weekend is planned for the weekend of 18th & 19th June 2016.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 7th September 2016 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

7th September 2016




        

           Chairman                                                                                                          
